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NA: My name is Norman Achin, the date today is August 21, 1989.
I am interviewing Mr. Maurice Aronson regarding sugarbeet growing
in the Red River Valley. Mr. Aronson, why don't you start out by
giving me just a little information about yourself, where and
when you were born and your educational background and so forth.

MA: I'm Maurice Aronson. I live in Halstad, Minnesota. I was
born in Hunter, North Dakota, March 7, 1923. We moved to
Minnesota in 1931 and I attended school in Halstad. I have a
ninth grade education.

NA: Were you raised on a farm?

MA: Yes, I lived on a farm all my life.

NA: What kind of crops, from the time you were young as far back
as you can remember, what kind of crops and what crops did your
family grow?

MA: Oh, we grew small grain—wheat, barley—and we grew a lot of
feed grains. We had 30 milk cows and maybe 800 chickens , 300
hogs and a lot of livestock before we went into the sugarbeets.

NA: When did your family get into sugarbeets, your father or
relatives, whatever?

MA: My father and I got into beets in 1949.

NA: So you were partners in sugarbeets?

MA: Yes, we were.

NA: You got involved in sugarbeet agriculture. That was a year
after the Moorhead factory was built, is that correct?

MA: Yes. In 1948, they were trying to mechanize all the growers
at that time. But some of their mechanization wasn't the
greatest so we did some hand topping and things the first year.
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NA: You were a member then of the Growers Association shortly
thereafter, the Red River Valley [Sugarbeet] Growers Association?

MA: Yes.

NA: Can you remember in 1949 some of the early provisions of
your first or one of the first beet-allotment contracts you had?
The company had the contract and they stipulated certain things.
What types of things did they require you to do?

MA: They liked to have them [planted] on summer fallow, which is
what they demanded, summer fallow. We grew 80 acres of them. It
was inexperience. There was no chemical at that time so it had
to be a lot of hand labor. We had a lot of Mexicans [migrant
workers] and we had cross-cultivation and there were 18-inch rows
back then. We cross cultivated to block them to help the labor
get rid of those wild oats and pigeon grass.

NA: What about the seed? Did you have to use the [American
Crystal Sugar] Company seed?

MA: Yes, we had their seed and it was something like seven
pounds to the acre. It was almost like lettuce. And it grew so
different than now.

NA: It grew very quickly, is that the idea, and you needed labor
to weed through [i.e., thin] and so forth?

MA: Yes.

NA: You say in 1949 you grew 80 acres to begin?

MA: Yes.

NA: How did that change over the years?

MA: Well, it was real hard to get any additional beets. The
government had a hand on it through the ASC [ASCS, Agricultural
Stabilization and Conservation Service] offices. They allotted
25 acres and you had to do something like draw out of a hat and
if you were lucky you got those 25 acres. Acres built over the
years. Everybody wanted to grow a few sugarbeets it seemed.
Especially after the chemicals and such came in and things got a
little easier.

NA: What type of chemicals are we talking about, pesticides or
fertilizers?

MA: The fertilizers have changed. We were allowed to use more
fertilizer and tonnage, as a result, increased.

Red
 R

ive
r V

all
ey

 S
ug

arb
ee

t In
du

str
y O

ral
 H

ist
ory

 P
roj

ec
t 

Minn
es

ota
 H

ist
ori

ca
l S

oc
iet

y



NA: What was the payment plan? If I remember correctly, it was
something to do with a base level—let's say $6 a ton—and then
bonuses for sugar content above and beyond a certain percentage.
Is that correct?

MA: In the first years, it was. a base and the payment was paid
on November 15 always. Any additional money that you had gotten
at that time—the Company generally paid the fertilizer and the
labor and also was responsible for getting them up here; we
furnished the housing—and that expense was taken out of our
first check. Sugar content was average factory.

NA: In the [Red River] Valley, is that right?

MA: Yes. Right now it's individual but at that time it was the
factory average content. So it was tons we were after.

NA: What were your profits in those early years?

MA: They weren't real great because we got, I think that first
year, something like eight ton [per acred] and maybe $8 or $9 a
ton for those beets. At that time, I know barley was like $3 a
bushel, in '48 and '49 and '50. So it was kind of a losing
proposition but they encouraged us it would get better.

NA: You said in the beginning you grew 80 acres. And the next
ten or 15 years, did that increase at all?

MA: Yes. We increased it from time to time. My father passed
away in '54 and we got rid of some of the cattle and I was able
to accumulate a little more land. I liked farming and so I was
interested in more beets. I had two sons, Gaelan and Monty, that
grew beets with me and between the three of us in the later part
of the '60s, we were up to 750 acres. Which was a lot of beets,
maybe more than we should have had. I sold my beets in 1980 but
we still have some beets on the place.

NA: You sold what, your contract?

MA: My shares. So it was 32 years I grew sugarbeets.

NA: What type of yields did you have during those years?

MA: Oh, it varied a lot. When we had them on summer fallow, of
course, if the seasons were a little dry, why, it always was
better. It varied from ten, 12, tons up to I guess maybe the
best crop we had sometime in the '70s was possibly up to 21 ton.
Some fields would vary.

NA: In the beginning, did you ever get advice from field agents
and so forth, regarding cultivation, fertilizer, anything in
those areas?
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MA: In those tiroes we depended on the field man a great deal.

NA: How so—for these things?

MA: They were with the sugar company and they were ruling the
roost like they say, at those times. They wanted us to use only
so much fertilizer and there wasn't any soil testing and things
like that. So you put on this number of fertilizer, 10/24/10,
not over 80 pounds. I don't think the factory could handle the
beets if they put on more.

NA: Did the growers pretty much think that this was an okay
deal? Or did they have their own ideas on how sugarbeets should
be grown?

MA: If they had a little bit of experience, of course, they had
their own ideas. A lot of it was stand.

NA: Stand?

MA: The stand of sugarbeets were like 90 to 120 per row. They
would like to get in that area. But later they found out the
better stand had more sugar if I recall, not too big a beet. And
too big a beet was hard to handle, it would roll off the truck,
it wouldn't go up the elevator. Just an average size beet was a
much nicer beet to handle.

NA: So, basically, "the stand" refers to how long they were in
the ground, is that right?

MA: Yes.

NA: During those earlier years, did you or your father, did you
subscribe to any agricultural publications or anything like that,
that you read up on beets on a regular basis?

MA: There was a magazine, Crystal-ized Facts, that helped us a
lot. And we read farm magazines and a lot of things pertaining
to sugarbeets. But a lot of the Crystal-ized Facts was read.

NA: The publication from the Agriculture Extension Service, did
that help you very much? The ag[riculture] agents from Cass or
Clay [Counties]?

MA: It was some but I relied a lot on that Crystal-ized Facts.

NA: So the field man and the Company, maybe, were much more
useful in telling growers about, then say the Agriculture
Extension people?

MA: They were to me at that time.
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NA: To you at that time. At first you delivered your beets to
the Moorhead factory, is that right?

MA: Yes.

NA: Did you continue to do that, and how long afterwards?

MA: The beets were loaded on a beet station in Halstad.

NA: A piling station?

MA: No, it was a beet station right on the railroad car. You
had your truck and they had a side dump. They were very limited
to the number of cars that came to be loaded that day. Later on,
the acres increased, they put another station two miles south of
Hendrum, the railroad people. And so we had two places to haul.
We'd haul there sometimes in the late '50s or '60s. That station
wasn't there too many years because when the farmers purchased
American Crystal Sugar why, the beet loading stations were
removed. The piling stations were put in. They were hauled
there and piled and then hauled to the factories later with
semis.

NA: So in the beginning did you, did you haul them specifically
to the factory itself?

MA: If the beet piler broke down or something, maybe they'd let
us go for a day, otherwise you had to wait until they fixed it.
There weren't very many hauled direct to the factory.

NA: And you hauled principally to what station?

MA: Halstad.

NA: The Halstad station. Did you ever, at that time, run into
any problems with the station or the facilities there or in
transportation or delivery? Any problems that—I've heard
reports, I guess, that rail cars weren't where they were supposed
to be and that there weren't enough piling stations at certain
times.

MA: It was always a problem with the piling stations. We were
fortunate to have one right here in Halstad. Anyone that got a
new station, they wished they would live near it. It was hard
for the railroad—I guess they had plenty of cars if they could
only get them here. I think the factory could only handle so
many beets from each station. So it was very seldom we could
work a full day. I don't know how we ever got those beets out in
those years because at 3:00 in the afternoon we'd run out and
maybe we didn't get started until 9:00 unloading. There just
wasn't any more cars for that day. So we'd wait until the next
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day.

NA: What did you do? Did you camp out there so you would be
first in line? Or did you take your beets back home?

MA: A lot of times the trucks were left there and somebody came
to get us or we got a ride with someone else. Occasionally
somebody had stolen our batteries out of our trucks. But it
wasn't a big problem with that but it was a problem getting those
beets off those trucks and getting them to the factory. It just
took a lot of time. We worked late into the season. Many, many
times it was the first week in November, the fifth, sixth, and
seventh of November, before we ever got those beets out of there.
Because we only had single row harvesters, you see, tubes. It
didn't go fast enough, in the field either.

NA: I understand you had frosts sometimes that would come, of
course, and ' that would hinder efforts to get them out of the
ground but also, I believe one of the provisions of the early
contracts said that the Company would not accept frozen beets.
But if you worked late in the season and left the trucks there
and so forth, you would sometimes get frozen beets. How did
growers work with the Company on that?

MA: I think maybe they had some of them cars loaded separately.
They had some of those cars [of frozen beets] loaded separately
and they would be picked up separately. They were processed
first so they wouldn't get in to the pile and spoil the good
beets.

NA: But there were frozen beets then?

MA: There were some frozen beets, yes.

NA: And did the Company take them?

MA: Yes.

NA: How many acres, would you say, of beets did you leave in the
ground?

MA: I believe in '62, that terrible wet year—we've had three or
four years of the really bad—

NA: That was a really wet year?

MA: A really wet—I believe it was '61. I've only left four
rows of beets all those years. And that was next to a ditch, we
just couldn't get them. Those few rows, we didn't worry about
them.

NA: So it's been fairly good, you've managed to get most of the
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beets out and so forth?

MA: Yes.

NA: Did you ever have a beet crop that failed totally?

MA: No, it's been pretty good that way. We always harvest it,
there was always something there to harvest.

NA: Do you remember maybe your best and maybe your worst crops?

MA: I suppose maybe the poorest tonnage crop was the first year
we grew beets. We had such a terrible wild oats and pigeon grass
problem that they took most of the fertility and moisture out of
the soil until we could get that under control with the labor.
And maybe in the '70s was some of our best crops.

NA: Some of the best crops in the '70s. What you talked about
the first year being the worst year for beets. I'm wondering why
you and so many other growers weren't really discouraged to go
back to your old crops?

MA: We were looking for something different. We had a lot of
livestock, everybody, and it was 365 days [of effort] a year. We
just were looking for something new. We had been in Grand Forks
various times and talked to other growers like Walter Ross and
maybe R.T. Adams and Sinner and Benedict in Moorhead. They all
seemed to think that this beet thing was for the future.

NA: So it was sort of new wave, is that what you're saying?

MA: It was new ways and we were young and ambitious and eager to
try something different, I guess.

NA: In the early years, after the first year, did your beet
crops do well compared to other crops?

MA: There was more net profit in the beets. There's a lot of
expense but more net profit.

NA: And were they right, did it improve then?

MA: Yes, it improved and another thing about the sugarbeets was
the marketing. Most farmers have got a poor track record for
marketing their crop but not in the sugarbeets. They marketed it
for you so.

NA: Let's switch gears just for a minute and talk about the
labor. Where did you secure the labor for the sugarbeet crop?

MA: In those early years, American Crystal Sugar Company
recruited all the labor. They were brought up here in various
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ways and given money in Texas to make the trip here. That
expense was taken out of our first check. We were to have our
labor houses ready for them, which we did. We needed a lot of
labor per acre compared to what they have now. I know we've had
up to 80 Mexicans on a quarter of land working for three or four
days. It was that bad when you didn't have chemicals.

They didn't probably make so much money then either, like
they can now. But they were willing to come up here and work.

NA: How did that change later on?

MA: It seemed like some of the Mexican families got to know the
people up here. I know I have some here that's been here almost
25 years. They're satisfied to come back to the same places. I
think that happened pretty much all over. They were riding back
and forth and after the coop took over, why, then, there was no
more financing. As the farmers got better established, they'd
finance their own recruiting. We did send money there
occasionally for them to get up here. But it seems like they get
here now on their own, pretty well.

NA: You had to establish housing for them?

MA: Yes.

NA: Is that according to Company or government regulations?

MA: Oh, there was some government regulations.

NA: Mainly government. Those were mainly health regulations?

MA: Yes, a lot of that, too.

NA: A lot of that, what, standards of plumbing and so forth?

MA: Yes. So many square feet per person in the houses and we
have toilet facilities and hot water and all that.

NA: They were paid, how? Were they paid by the acre or were
they paid differently for different jobs?

MA: They were paid by, they were piece worked all the time.
Sometimes, on small pieces where you have a lot of weeds, they
were only making a few cents or $1 or so an hour, you had to
regulate that a little bit by the hour so they could make a
little bit per hour. So there was sometimes you had to go by the
hour. But they were paid—like when they topped by hand, it was
by the ton. Something like $1.50 or $1.30 a ton. I don't recall
how many tons they did, but it wasn't very many because it was a
lot of hard work. They're paid by the acre, of course.

NA: In the early years, whenever it wa's established, did you
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ever attend any of the Sugar Growers Institute annual meetings at
Crookston or in West Fargo?

MA: Yes. It was real interesting. It gave the growers a chance
to compare things that they had experienced during the year for
themselves, too, besides what the Company brought up.

NA: What types of things were of particular interest to you
there?

MA: Oh, machinery was a big item because it was changing so
fast. From the single row to the double row to the three row to
the four row and now the six row. I think we've had about maybe
seven or eight different kinds of harvesters. I know there's
people by Moorhead that even put a four row machine under a road
grader. There was all kinds of different things.

And farmers were experimenting, too. International was the
first successful one in here. And there was Marbeet, Parma,
Gemco, and John Deere. Just about everybody tried to get into
the business a little bit. If you kept your beet harvester over
three years chances are it was obsolete, it was changing so fast.
You had to trade or put it in the trees.

Now it's quite different. In 1964, I believe it was, they
came with the grab roll machine instead of the rink machine.
They come with the grab rolls. That was really successful in
taking the dirt out and helping at the piler, keep the dirt out
of the pile. One of the things there, they were spring-loaded
grab rolls on the ends. If you had some small beets that got in
there especially if the machine wasn't running fast enough, they
would just stop everything. I tried to help cure that problem
and I think I had something to do with it. They put solid blocks
in the end of those grab rolls so they couldn't give. That
eliminated that just about entirely.

Some of the early grab rolls had spirals on every row.
Those spirals were cut off on every other row. So we had one
spiral row to move into the elevator and one smooth row. It
worked real well and that's what they're using today.

NA: Did the innovations mainly come in harvesters?

MA: No, there were thinners. We've had John Deere thinners,
Blackwelders, Silver. People were trying to eliminate the labor
but it didn't always work that way because the weeds would come
so fast. It hasn't been until these last few years that we've
had pretty good chemicals to help the labor and ourselves. But
the thinners were a great thing. That John Deere electronic
thinner [worked] well but then the planters came and started
planting to stand. Now they plant—I don't know if it's half a
pound or what it is of seed versus seven pounds. We planted one
time and lucked out real well like 4.8 inches. Got a big enough
stand.

12

Red
 R

ive
r V

all
ey

 S
ug

arb
ee

t In
du

str
y O

ral
 H

ist
ory

 P
roj

ec
t 

Minn
es

ota
 H

ist
ori

ca
l S

oc
iet

y



I

NA: Is that because of better drills or is that because of
better seed?

MA: It's both but I'd say maybe the drills. There were air
vacuum drills and precision drills. The placement of the seed
was better, there was a shorter drop of seed. And better press
wheels, better packer wheels.

NA: You had drills, you had harvesters. What other types of
machines did you deal with and how did they change?

MA: Well, we had—going to trucks that were single-axle trucks
and then they were trailing tandems. And, of course, in the wet
years they were mostly pulled out of the fields. In the early
'70s people started to think they could afford twin-screw trucks.
We got twin-screw trucks in the '70s.

NA: What are those?

MA: They're all-wheel drive. Under the box, where all the
wheels drive. There were only the contractors that had them for
a long time to get into wet places. But when you get in the beet
fields, after you go with the roto-beeter, and as it gets so
slippery and slimy you get stuck with your pickup and everything
else. With an empty truck that's trailing tandem, it was almost
impossible. So the twin-screw truck was quite a thing. And it
was really an improvement when you had the twin-screw truck and
the hoist and everything. I used to think back how we used to
haul to these beet pilers and have to side dump and the A-frame
would tip it. We had no hoist on our truck and we'd get all this
dirt back and come out in the field and have to shovel it off by
hand. It was a terrible amount of work. So it was all progress.

NA: In the beginning, you had a one-row harvester, is that the
idea?

MA: The first harvester we had was a one-row harvester. But
going back to doing it by hand, when they took these twelve rows
and put them on top of another twelve rows and then we floated
and we topped the beets and threw them in there all topped. Then
we had to have what they call a floater, a beet floater. We had
a tractor on that and it loaded them up on the truck. So it was
done that way. But they laid out in the sun quite a little. If
they didn't get all picked up, something happens, so. So, the
next year, then, it was to the mechanical harvester, one row.
They were all quite successful.

NA: They were all quite successful.

MA: They got obsolete fast.

NA: And what do you have right now for a harvester?
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MA: We have a six row and we have two-row harvesters, Heath
harvesters. Some of them came at different times with hoppers on
them for opening headlands and opening fields, so you didn't have
to have these carts that run "alongside. There's a lot of good
machines [i.e., attachments] now these last five or eight years
on a harvester. They'll last for many years.

NA: What about chemicals? How did those change, either
fertilizers or pesticides or herbicides? Were you in on that
very much?

MA: We tried to be in on most things. We'd go to all their
demonstration plots where they thought they had some new
chemicals. The pH in the soil would vary and that would always
scare us. Maybe we were a little out of the area, 30 miles or
so. If the pH varied a little bit and the chemicals would vary
with the pH in the soil. There were so many different chemicals
there to start with, you just picked out one or two and if it
worked good on your farm that's what you tried to stick with.
But you had temperature to contend with, or the day it had to be
put on towards evening. If you put it on in the morning and it
turned hot, you'd kill the beets. It was that sensitive. It's
still kind of that way. You have to really know what you're
doing.

NA: So farmers were then and are still a little wary about using
chemicals?

MA: They're not so wary about it but they know what they're
doing now, of course. The sprayers are so much better, too.
They're calculated and the pumps are better and there are more
precision nozzles. Just everything is much better.

NA: Did you use a lot of pesticides in the beginning and so
forth? Are there a lot of natural pests that go against the
beet?

MA: We had some web worms back in those first years. I think
that's—we used Paris green on them. We had a dry sprayer we put
it on with. It was an awful mess. Just like that potato dust,
Paris green and potato dust. It was a deadly poison thing but we
had to do it and didn't know how serious it was at the time, I
guess. We've only used it once or twice. The leaf spot has been
one thing, too, we've been lucky on. It's only been two or three
times we've sprayed for the leaf spot.

NA: What's leaf spot exactly?
-

MA: Leaves kind of die off and they keep growing new leaves.
And it takes, probably, some of the . . .
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[End Tape 1, Side A. Begin Tape 1, Side B]

NA: What has your sugar content been over the past 32 years,
let's say? Has it generally been high?

MA: Well, it's varied. When we delivered to the beet pilers
here, they'd take probably samples. They have a system they go
by, possibly, every third load. It'll vary from 15 to 19% which
is quite good, especially above 16%. A lot of good pay on the
scale. The scale tips towards the high sugar these last years
and that gets to be good payments.

NA: I think you commented earlier that sugarbeets are a fairly
good crop to have in a dry season as we've had in the past few
years here. Is that so?

MA: Particularly if they're on summer fallow. They do take up a
lot of moisture. It's good to be on a four-year rotation. If it
gets to be a three-year rotation, you're going to get caught
sometime in a dry season. But four- and five-year rotation, you
can get along pretty well.

NA: What about a wet season?

MA: It seems like it has happened that we have maybe lost our
grain crop to a certain point. But it seems like the beets, you
can almost give up on them and you wait a few days and they're
always green and they're always taking up the moisture. And you
get the right sun-shiny days, the first thing you know you're out
there again digging beets.

NA: What does excess water, a lot of water, what does that do
the sugar content? Does that adversely affect sugar content?

MA: Yes, it drops the sugar content.

NA: A lot, you'd say?

MA: Yes. Especially later in the season at the time you're
digging, why, you just as soon see it not so wet.

NA: Let's switch gears for the remainder of the interview and
talk about the Red River Valley Sugar Growers Association itself.
To start off with, have you ever held an office in the Sugar
Growers Association?

MA: Yes, I was the director on the executive committee in the
'70s, the late '70s. It was an experience. We were to
Washington a few times. Mr. Fitzsimons is our executive
secretary. We met some fellows from the Canadian border all
through the Valley.
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NA: At that time, what were some of the leaders that you worked
with?

MA: We had people from all up and down the Valley here. When
we'd go to Washington, a lot of times they were going to probably
abandon one of our good chemicals. We would have to go there and
protect ourselves.

NA: Who were some of the people who went with you when you went
lobbying? [Mr. Aronson declined to state any names] So you went
lobbying and you lobbied what, for chemicals? For anything else
in particular?

MA: We were always there for price. We had to protect ourself
all the time in Washington. In fact, a lot of them are there all
the time in Washington. I remember one of the fellows there who
was testifying. It was Manvel Green from up north [Mr. Green is
from St. Thomas, North Dakota].

NA: Manvel?

MA: Manvel Green. And he testified on Avadex.

It was real

NA: What's that?

MA: It was a chemical for wild oats and grasses,
important to us at that time.

NA: He testified in favor of it?

MA: Yes. They were going to have us quit using it. He was
quite disappointed, I remember, because they kept switching
people on him. [Committee membership changed] Five people at a
time and he could never get his message to any one person.

I know one lady that was at the head of it, whispered over
to one of the groups and they were just going into granular
avadex. She whispered over and asked what granular avadex was.
She didn't even know what the chemical, granular avadex, was for,
I don't believe. I know Manvel said, "I guess I can't get the
message to any one person here. I guess they'll have to come out
where the real world is."

NA: How many times did you go to Washington and testify?

MA: I never testified myself. I believe I was there twice, with
different groups.

NA: What senators and so forth, or did you ever meet with any
senators or representatives?

MA: Yes, we were in Burdick's office and we were with Stangland.
And George Sinner was the chairman of the Growers Association at
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that time.

NA: The present governor of North Dakota?

MA: Yes.

NA: And he went along, of course?

MA: Yes. Al Bloomquist was there. There were two or three of
the fellows from the northern districts who were there, too.

NA: Over the years, how did the Growers Association keep in
touch with its members?

MA: They had factory district meetings. They had them all
through, up and down the Valley. Kept us informed about what was
going on and what the changes would be. That's what I recall.

NA: In your view, what were the strengths and weaknesses of the
Growers Association? How did that change, in your view? [Mr.
Aronson is looking at papers.] Yes, that's the page right there,
Growers Association. Do you .recall anything in particular that
the Growers Association did particularly well or some things that
they could do better?

MA: They had newsletters given out all the time and the result
of the growers meeting. Works out well for both the factory and
the grower.

NA: What, to have the Growers Association there?

MA: Yes.

NA: Why did it work well for both the factory and the grower?

MA: They had to work together, the factory had to know if the
growers wanted some changes. And maybe they didn't always agree
with the things that factory—there were some things they didn't
know. So they had to be related.

NA: Over the years—we had talked a little bit about the problem
with the piling stations and so forth. What would you say was
the relationship between Crystal and the Growers Association
during the '40s, '50s, and right up to the acquisition? How
would you describe how it evolved?

MA: Back in the '40s and '50s, Crystal was quite slow to update
any piling equipment. They had very limited supplies at the beet
station. Now, of course, it's completely changed. You just go
in there and unload. It's done so quickly and there are so many
more piling stations. We don't have to wait for any gondolas or
railroad cars or any quotas related to our acres. It's just to

17

Red
 R

ive
r V

all
ey

 S
ug

arb
ee

t In
du

str
y O

ral
 H

ist
ory

 P
roj

ec
t 

Minn
es

ota
 H

ist
ori

ca
l S

oc
iet

y



dump and get out of there. Later on, they come with semis and
haul them right to the factory, out of the piles.

NA: Why were they slow to update?

MA: They sold shares, and I don't know if they just weren't
making enough money to update these things or if they had seen a
big change coming and they weren't ready for the change.

NA: You've gone lobbying and so forth, even though you've never
really testified yourself. But what methods did the Growers
Association use for lobbying and for maintaining federal support
for the sugar industry?

MA: What method?

NA: Yes. You went there to lobby and so forth. Did you send
newsletters out? Did they send questionnaires out or try to get
as many people in Washington on the steps of the Capitol as
possible?

MA: No, we met with different representatives in our area that
were familiar with the sugarbeet program. They kind of took it
from there. There were a lot of trips made there.

NA: Would you say that the Growers Association was fairly
successful in this?

MA: Yes, they were real successful.

NA: Very successful in this. And so successful, for example,
that if they hadn't been there then a change would not have been
made, do you suppose?

MA: I think that's true, yes.

NA: That's a fair statement then.

MA: Yes.

NA: Did the Growers Association at that time or later on work
with any other cooperatives or any other ag[riculture] groups to
further its goals at Washington or at home?

MA: I think they kind of worked together, yes. I think so.

NA: With what groups would you say?

MA: They worked with other cooperatives from up in Breckenridge
and southern Minnesota. [Minn-Dak and Southern Minnesota Beet
Sugar Cooperative]
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NA: What would those cooperatives be? What would the names be?

MA: The Minnesota Southern Red River Valley, I believe. I
forget.

NA: Do you know anything about the Growers Association
acquisition of American Crystal that you'd like to share? Like
in the late '60s and early '70s, how did this come about? You
mentioned before we started the interview the role of Al
Bloomquist and somehow working between the two groups.

MA: Yes, it was some blocks of shares that Al informed the
growers that could be bought and we could wind up owning American
Crystal Sugar Company. A lot of people thought it was something
that was almost impossible but they kept working on it and
working on it and they finally got enough of these blocks
together. Al did a lot of work in that field. And first thing
you know, we owned the company. We've done an awful lot of
improvements and farmers have been especially happy with the
delivery of beets. We've had some awfully good officers in there
and managers with growers in the factories. A lot of good people
in this organization.

NA: So you'd say that it was a generally good thing?

MA: Yes. I can't see anything else.

NA: Did you have anything else that you'd like to add?

MA: No, I guess that we've covered quite a lot in this
interview.

NA: Thank you very much.

[End of Interview]
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